Approved   

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

January 23, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, January 23, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment – None at this time. 











2.0  David Rivers Re: Historic District Commission appointment – Chair Nickerson asked Mr. Rivers why he is interested in serving on the HDC. Mr. Rivers stated when he built his house twelve years ago on Gulf Road, he had to meet with them and got through the process. Mr. Rivers noted the HDC has quorum issues and he feels he could help out. Chair Nickerson made a motion to appoint David Rivers as an alternate to the HDC. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Selectman Ober swore-in Mr. Rivers and the BOS signed the appointment forms.   






3.0  Department Update

  





                            3.1 Recreation Department – Director, Julie Lonergan – Director Lonergan reported that they went skiing on Friday night with about 30 kids (between Sanbornton & the Pines), ice skating is happening on Sunday nights at the Tilton School and basketball is in full swing. Director Lonergan informed the Board the Old Home Day Committee is scheduled to have a meeting on 2/11/13 at 10 a.m. and she is looking for someone to run Old Home Day. Director Lonergan noted she would still be helping and has had some residents offer to volunteer as well. Director Lonergan stated before & after school is running but has not been very busy, T-ball registration is starting on Sunday and she is in the process of organizing an Easter Egg hunt for all ages. Director Lonergan noted she will have to hire a new “Water Safety Instructor” and there has been a hard time with the Red Cross certifications. 




   



   3.2 Welfare Department – No update at this time. 




    3.3 Fire Department – Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter provided the BOS with the annual billing rates from ComStar. Chief Dexter reported that $33K was collected out of $93K, with $60K of that figure being considered receivables because of Medicare. Chief Dexter stated $20K in revenues has been collected in revenue over last year. Chief Dexter noted that it was mostly the uninsured being billed in 2011 but in 2012 it has been the insured, that is why more has been collected. Chief Dexter informed the Selectmen that Medicare/Medicaid is going with a “bundled billing” system, by bundling all of the basic rates in to one. Chair Nickerson made a motion to renew the annual ComStar ambulance billing contract. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Dexter provided the BOS with copies of the County budget for review. Chief Dexter stated it is more expensive to have the Town's assessment through Lakes Region Mutual Fire Aid than the County. Chief Dexter noted a Chief from each Town is part of the Board of Directors for Lakes Region Mutual Fire Aid. Chief Dexter stated the County could eliminate dispatch monies and give it to the Sheriff's Department, that is our concern. The Chief referred to an article in the Laconia Daily Sun titled, “Both Sides aware Mutual Fire Aid Could be part of Budget Fix”. Chief Dexter and the BOS reviewed the L.R.M.F.A. Budget figures with an increase of $46K.    













4.0  Old Business 









  4.1 Town Hall Rental form & rules – Selectman Giunta suggested increases the rental fee to $50/$150 dollars for the winter and increase the deposit fee to $150 dollars because it has been the intention of the Board to use the Town Hall. If the Town Hall's heat is left on after an event, then the security deposit will be forfeited. TA Veloski to amend the documents for review & approval next week.   
 




  4.2 Out Door Theatrical License – TA Veloski to amend for approval next week.    
  4.3 Pre/Post Retirement Tax – Letter to Town Employees – The BOS agreed this was okay to send. 








  





5.0  New Business 







  

  5.1
Black Brook Watershed Project – TA Veloski informed the BOS he received an e-mail from Andy Chapman (DES), showing the project's cost of one million dollars. TA Veloski stated he had sent a grant application for the non-point water source pollution but found out, it would be a loan without any forgiveness. The BOS agreed that TA Veloski should call and request that the Town be taken off the list.   



  5.2
Request from Elaine Swain – Hunkins Pond Road – TA Veloski stated in 1988 the Town conveyed a strip of land to a property owner but not the Swains and asked if the BOS would like to draft a warrant article and the Board agreed this would be okay. Jeff Jenkins noted they need to check for monitoring wells. Katy Wells stated the piece may also be part of an easement and documents are needed for a current conservation project to supply to the “feds”.   


 





   5.3 Road Scholar Level I – Roy Clark has earned his certification.   


  5.4 Resolution between the Town and the WRBP – BOS to review & signed.  
  5.5 Hunkins Pond Road - ripples – TA Veloski stated he has spoken with C.R. Wileke and the road will be checked in the Spring. Chair Nickerson noted the road near Morrisons' is lifting and need to be looked at as well. 




   5.6 County Budget Meeting – Chair Nickerson reported there were seven people from Sanbornton in attendance with a total of approximately one hundred fifty people total. Chair Nickerson informed the Board they are proposing to cut one million dollars from the county budget but he is unsure if it will work. The next meeting is 2/4/13. Chair Nickerson thanked House Representative, Ian Raymond for being familiar with the budget.  





       
  














6.0  Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 –  Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $200 dollars from the Laflammes' and $100 dollars from Richard Wescott, on behalf of the Food Pantry. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.



 










7.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.















8.0   Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  8.1 1/16/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of January 16, 2013. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of January 16, 2013 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    











 

9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A Timber Tax Report from Daryl Woods for Tax Map 15, Lots 20 & 73, a Timber Intent from Eastman Hill Enterprises for Tax Map 4, Lots 63 &64 and a Timber Intent from David & Elaine Swain for Tax Map 23, Lot 3.   





 






 

10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   















11.0 Selectman's Reports
   





    
             11.1 Harassment Training – Chair Nickerson asked where the employees were with the training. TA Veloski replied none of them took the training this week but they are getting there. 




  
             



   11.2 ZBA alternates – TA Veloski reported that Time Lang and Earl Leighton have been recommended to be alternates. Selectman Ober noted protocol was discussed. 

    11.3 Solid Waste Committee – Earl Leighton informed the BOS he would like to see the committee continue, he is interested. TA Veloski was asked to invite all of the members in to a Selectmen's meeting. Jeff Jenkins noted DPW Director VanTassel should be a part of the committee. 









    11.4 Legislative Update – Representative Ian Raymond – The BOS and Mr. Raymond discussed House Bill (HB) 374 and HB 522. The other bills discussed do not yet have numbers, 1) a bill allowing the Attorney General to go after the State of Massachusetts for Flood Control Reimbursement (Raymond is a co-sponsor) and 2) the labeling of all non-genetic materials in foods. Chair Nickerson stated he appreciates the information. TA Veloski noted Jeannie Forrester will be meeting with the BOS on 2/6/13. 
    




12.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 6:15 p.m.








  






13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, January 30, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 4:30 p.m. 
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

1/23/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


